LICENSING AND SAFETY REGULATORY PANEL
27th August, 2009

Meeting commenced:
10.00 a.m.
"
ended:
 1.20 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Lea - in the Chair

Councillors, Davies, Dawson, Deas, Ferguson, Ferrer, Hill, Mashiter, Miller and Wilson
22.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf Councillors Dobbs, Ferrer, Robin Garrido and Taylor
23.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting of the Panel held on 25th June, 2009, were agreed as a correct record, and signed by the Chairman.

24.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC



RESOLVED:
THAT under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business, detailed in Minutes 25, 26, 27 and 28 below, on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in Paragraphs 1 and 2 of Schedule 12A to the Act, and would not in balance, be in the public interest to disclose, because disclosure would be in breach of the Data Protection Act 1998, and would not provide the public with any useful information.

25.
APPLICATIONS FOR PRIVATE HIRE DRIVERS’ LICENCES 

RESOLVED:
THAT the undermentioned applications for Private Hire Drivers’ Licences be dealt with as follows:-

	APPLICANT
	DECISION



	PHD No. 385
	Refused

	PHD No. 1723
	Refused

	PHD No. 497
	Refused

	PHD No. 645
	Refused

	PHD No. 1842
	Refused

	PHD No. 494
	Granted

	PHD No. 997
	Deferred pending the attendance of the applicant

	PHD No. 1085
	Refused

	PHD No. 1889
	Refused

	PHD No. 1751
	Refused



The consideration of PHD Licence No. 645 was taken in the absence of the applicant, in view that this was the second time the application had been submitted, and on each occasion they had failed to attend. 


(Councillor John Deas requested that, it be recorded he had abstained from voting in relation to the application relating to PHD Licence No. 494 above)

26.
SUSPENSION OF PRIVATE HIRE DRIVERS’ LICENCES

The Deputy Director Environment submitted a report which provided the background to two separate matters, which had resulted in suspending the holders of Private Hire Driver Licences No. 574 and 1215.  The Panel were asked to endorse the respective suspensions, and give consideration to any additional action to be taken in each case.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT in relation to Private Hire Driver Licence No. 574, the action of the Deputy Director Environment to suspend that licence be endorsed; and that this suspension remains in place on grounds of public safety, together with the associated vehicle licence, until the outcome of legal proceedings against the licence holder concerned are known, at which time it be reviewed.



(2) THAT in relation to Private Hire Driver Licence No. 1215, the action of the Deputy Director Environment be endorsed; and that the licence remain suspended, until the next meeting when the holder be invited to attend, and the Panel give consideration to any further action.

(Councillor John Deas declared an interest in this item, in that the holder of Private Hire Driver Licence No. 574 was known to him. He withdrew from the meeting at this point, and took no part in this item, or the remainder of proceedings)

27.
NOTIFICATION OF PROSECUTION

The Deputy Director Environment submitted a report detailing the successful prosecution of an individual who had been acting as a private hire operator and driver, both without a licence, together with using a motor vehicle for the purposes of a private hire vehicle, again without a licence, and insurance.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.
28.
OPERATION RAMSGATE

The Deputy Director Environment submitted a report detailing the outcome of Operation Ramsgate, a joint initiative undertaken by the City Council’s Licensing Section, and Greater Manchester Police (GMP) in January, 2009.  The report indicated that, the operation had been centred on the Swinton area, and involved stopping licensed private hire and Hackney Carriage vehicles to make routine checks, in terms of both the vehicle and the driver.  As a result a number of prosecutions had been brought against individuals, details of which were submitted.

Members commented that they welcomed this joint initiative with GMP, but expressed concerns at the apparent high number of vehicles which were operating illegally, particularly those not having appropriate insurance. It was suggested that in an attempt to address this problem, there should be a further, and more sustained, enforcement campaign, along similar lines to Operation Ramsgate.


RESOLVED: (1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services be requested to write to Chief Superintendent Kevin Mulligan, GMP Salford Divisional Commander, outlining the concerns of the Panel as to the illegal operation of Hackney Carriage and Private Hire vehicles and drivers, and requesting increased joint enforcement action between the police, and the Licensing Section of the City Council’s Environment Directorate.



(3) THAT the Deputy Director Environment be requested to submit a report at a future meeting, providing details of  a service offered to the City Council, and providing a check that all Hackney carriage and Private Hire vehicles and drivers are appropriately insured.
29.
APPLICATIONS FOR CHARITABLE COLLECTION PERMITS

The Deputy Director Environment submitted a report containing details of the following applications for Charitable Collection Permits:-
· Jurij Butrimovic, to undertake a house to house collection on behalf of Britain Woman Health Limited in the Eccles, Salford, Swinton and Worsley areas of the City between Tuesday 1st to Saturday 5th September, 2009, and 7.00 a.m. and 5.00 p.m.
· Jane Hamilton, to undertake a street collection on behalf of Advanced Therapeutic Services, throughout the City on Saturday, 19th September, 2009.
· Christopher Mulroy, to undertake a street collection on behalf of Cancer Research UK, as part of a sponsored walk passing through the City along Bury New Road (A56) on Saturday 12th September, 2009 between 10.00 a.m. and 4.00 p.m.
· Mark Winrow, to undertake a street collection on behalf of Breakthrough Breast Cancer, as part of a sponsored walk passing through the City along the following route, Manchester Road (A666), Bolton Road (A666), Broomfield, Broomhall Road, Bank Lane, Bolton Road (Bank Lane to Langworthy Road), Langworthy Road (A5186), Eccles New Road (A57) and Trafford Road (A5063) on Saturday, 26th September, 2009 between 9.00 a.m. and 7.00 p.m.

RESOLVED: THAT all the applications for Charitable Collection Permits, as detailed above, be granted.
30.
LICENSING ACT 2003 - SCHEME OF DELEGATION

The Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services submitted a report detailing the following recent changes which had been made to the Licensing Act 2003:-
· Removal of the requirement for a Designated Premises Supervisor (DPS) in community premises

· Simplified process for minor variations to Premises Licences and Public Premises Certificate.

The report indicated that the Department of Culture, Media and Sport recommended that each Licensing Authority delegate decision making in terms of minor variation applications to the appropriate licensing officers.  As a result approval was sought to an amendment to the City Council’s current scheme of delegation to allow this.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report, and the changes to the Licensing Act 2003, be noted.



(2) THAT the City Council be recommended to amend its current scheme of delegation, so as to allow minor variation applications submitted under the Licensing Act 2003 be delegated, and determined by, the Deputy Director Environment.



(3) THAT the Deputy Director Environment be requested to submit a report in twelve months time, providing details of the number of minor variation applications submitted, and their outcome.

31.

APPLICATION FOR GAMING MACHINE PERMIT

The Deputy Director Environment submitted a report detailing an application submitted by Punch Pub Co Limited, under the Gambling Act 2005, to allow four Category C machines at The Cock Hotel, Walkden Road, Worsley.


RESOLVED: THAT the application as detailed above, be approved.

(Councillor Barbara Miller requested that, it be recorded she had abstained from voting in relation to the application above)

32. OUTSTANDING ITEMS
Jane Nugent provided updates on the following matters, which had been raised at previous meetings:-

Hackney Carriage Rank Provision


(Previous Minute 56 - 27th November, 2008)
The review of Hackney Carriage ranks within the city was ongoing, and formed part of the draft Comprehensive Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy, and developments would be reported to the Panel in due course.

Driving Awareness Courses

(Previous Minute 10 - 28th May, 2009)

Following the request of the Panel to have a presentation at a future meeting, providing an overview, and insight, of the driving awareness courses undertaken by persons convicted of motoring offences, an approach had been made to the organisations providing such training, but all had declined.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the information be noted


(2) THAT the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services be requested to place a regular item on future agendas for meetings of the Panel, providing details of any outstanding items, and requested information, together with their current status.
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